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May 2002 Newsletter

The Worcestershire M.E. Support Group is launching a campaign following the M.E. Awareness Week 
(12th to 18th May) designed to kick-start proper NHS services for local people with the debilitating illness.

We want as many local people with M.E. as possible to write to their Primary Care Trust over the next 
few weeks asking what plans are in the pipeline for specialist support for M.E patients.  The government estimates that there are 240,000 people with M.E. in the UK, ie around 2,160 people in Worcestershire.  

Below you will find a slip for you to complete.  Please send this to your Primary Care Trust soon, either South Worcestershire, Redditch and Bromsgrove, or Wyre Forrest Primary Care Trusts (cross out the non-relevant addresses on the slip).

The campaign is being backed nationwide by the UK's largest M.E. charity, Action for M.E. and follows the recent publication of the Government's Chief Medical Officer's Working Group report on CFS/M.E.  The report which was published in January this year stated clearly that "health service commissioning through primary care organisations, supported by health authorities or wider consortia, must ensure that local provision for these patients is explicitly planned and properly resourced".  The Chief Medical Officer's Working Group was established following pressure from patient groups to address the huge gaps in provision that exist throughout the UK.

Contents of ‘reply slip’
Dear 
I have had M.E. / CFS* for  ……….. years  / months*
I wish to see specialist services commissioned by our Primary Care Trust.
Please advise me what plans you have for improving/providing* treatment.
* Delete as appropriate
July 2002 newsletter

Ian Logan, our Chairman, wrote to the 3 Primary Care Trusts on behalf of the Group with the following questions.  (Copies were sent to the relevant MPs, - Julie Kirkbride, MP for Bromsgrove; Peter Luff, MP for Mid-Worcestershire;  Jacqui Smith, MP for Redditch;  Michael Spicer, MP for West Worcestershire;  Michael Foster MP for Worcester;  Dr Richard Taylor MP for Wyre Forest) 

1. More Specialists are required in the «Trust» area to see people with M.E. 
At the moment patients travel from all over Worcestershire to Kidderminster.  Please confirm details of specialists available for people with M.E in the «Trust» area.

2. A Paediatrician to be available in the «Trust» area for children with M.E.

3. An M.E. Clinic to be set up in the «Trust» area.  This to include outreach facilities, especially for those housebound and bedbound, ie a visiting District Nurse who is familiar with M.E problems.  It is understood that people with diabetes can receive this service, but it is not available for M.E. patients.  Diabetes patients can visit a Diabetes Clinic or be visited at home.
At present M.E. people feel ignored.  Frequently the last NHS contact is with a GP who says ‘there is nothing we can do for you’.

4. We require to know what research is going to be undertaken to find out requirements, and what your Primary Care Trust can do to help.

5. Provide NHS Homeopath treatment in the «Trust» area, with a qualified practitioner who is familiar with M.E. problems.  I believe Bristol to be the nearest NHS Homeopathic Hospital which is too far for M.E. people to travel.

6. Alternative therapies, which help a number of M.E. patients, should be available on the NHS.

7. A Dietician to be available for M.E. patients in the «Trust» area, to give advice on diet, beneficial minerals, vitamins and herbs.

8. All GPs in the «Trust» area should be kept up to date with facilities available for people with M.E./CFS/FMS.

South Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts 

Extract from a response received by an M.E. sufferer, from Mike Ridley, Chief Executive,:

We have recently conducted a review of treatment options for patients with ME/CFS in order to develop a view on the optimum service that should be available.  Findings suggest that an outpatient service offering cognitive behaviour therapy and graded exercise is the best option.  The provision of such a service is currently limited in Worcestershire 

The PCT will be working to develop a patient pathway for ME/CFS.  We hope to subsequently develop 
a service using a multi-disciplinary team approach to provide care for individuals with ME/CFS. 

However, it is important that we are open about the fact that there are already a number of pressing priorities which the NHS is expected to address and we are currently finding it difficult to find the resources to meet all demand and need.  Implementation of any plan will, therefore, be influenced 
by other priorities as well as the availability of trained staff. 

Extract from a response received by Ian Logan, from Neill Bucktin, Senior Manager, 
I can confirm that at present there is only one consultant within the Worcestershire Acute Trust with a special interest in ME.  With regard to the specific service request you make in your letter (2, 3 & 7) we cannot at this stage make any firm commitment to this other than to say that our Director of Public Health will be reviewing this.

With regard to services for different patient subgroups - unfortunately it has always been the case that there have been differences in access to services both within geographic areas and between them.  The NHS is firmly committed to moving ahead on tackling inequalities.  However, this is a huge agenda and we simply cannot do everything at once.  At present the government has set national priorities through the national service frameworks and the work of the National Institute of Clinical Excellence.  In addition locally we have some serious and pressing service issues to address around community services.  It is impossible therefore to deal with all the issues which need to be addressed at once.  Nevertheless we have given commitment to look at developing more local services for ME patients but it might not be possible to provide all that you would like to see in place.

With regard to research - I cannot help you.  South Worcestershire PCT is not a research organisation and you would need to refer to academic institutions for this.  What we have done is looked at the research findings available to date in order to better understand the treatment needs of this group.

The issue of homeopathy and complimentary therapy being provided on the NHS is simply not an option at present both in terms of affordability and effectiveness.  We are having difficulty finding the resources to fully provide some core traditional health services - and these should take all priority over alternative therapies.

Wyre Forest Primary Care Trust

Extract from a response received by Ian Logan - from Dr James Goodman, Chairman - Professional Executive Committee:

Your letter to Peter Forrester has been passed onto me in my role as the GP Chairman of the Professional Executive Committee of Wye Forest PCT.  I believe that the Worcestershire Public Health Network have been asked to respond regarding facilities provided for people with M.E. 

As far as I am aware one of the local Kidderminster Consultants (Alistair Miller), does provide a service for patients with M.E.  He does not have a specific clinic but does have significant experience and expertise through his previous involvement in infectious disease medicine.  Although it is my view that most of the care should be provided by GPs and their practice teams, we shall however, be working with the other PCTs and the local hospital service to establish the appropriate model of care.

September 2002 newsletter

South Worcestershire Primary Care Trust

response to our ‘reply slips’:  
Extract from Mike Ridley’s letter. (Chief Executive, South Worcestershire PCT)

We have recently conducted a review of treatment options for patients with ME/CFS in order to develop a view on the optimum service that should be available.

Findings suggest that an outpatient service offering cognitive behaviour therapy and graded exercise is the best option.  The provision of such a service is currently limited in Worcestershire.  The PCT will be working to develop a patient pathway for ME/CFS.  We hope to subsequently develop a service using a multi-disciplinary team approach to provide care for individuals with ME/CFS.  However, it is important that we are open about the fact that there are already a number of pressing priorities which the NHS is expected to address and we are currently finding it difficult to find the resources to meet all demand and need.  Implementation of any plan will, therefore, be influenced by other priorities as well as the availability of trained staff.

The PCT’s response to Michael Foster’s persistent letters:
Extract from Mike Ridley’s letter dated 28 August. (Chief Executive, South Worcestershire PCT)

Thank you for forwarding a copy of this letter to me, and I note Mr Logan’s offer for the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group to be involved in future consultation about services.  The review of treatment options to which I referred in my previous letter was a review of the literature to ascertain the treatment options for which there is good clinical evidence of effectiveness.

Wyre Forest Primary Care Trust.  

response to our ‘reply slips’:
Extract from Peter Forrester’s letter.  Chief Executive, Wyre Forest PCT.

The Worcestershire Public Health Network, working on behalf of the three Primary Care Trusts (PCTs), has recently conducted a review of treatment options for patients with ME/CFS in order to develop a view on the optimum service which should be available.

Findings suggest that outpatient services offering cognitive behaviour therapy and graded exercise is the best option. Wyre Forest residents are able to access some expertise locally at the hospital but we recognise that the service may need some further modest development. The provision of services within Worcestershire generally is currently limited.

The PCT will be working with the Public Health Network towards a patient pathway for ME/CFS with the view to providing a service which can offer a more comprehensive range of skills.  However, it is important that we are open about the fact that there are already a number of pressing priorities which the NHS is expected to address and we are currently finding it difficult to find the resources to meet all demand and need.  Implementation of any plan will therefore, be influenced by other priorities as well as the availability of trained staff.

Redditch and Bromsgrove Primary Care Trust. 

Letter forwarded to us by Julie Kirkbride (MP for Bromsgrove)
Extract from Dr Bill Borastero’s letter (Chairman of the Professional Executive Committee at Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT) addressed to Dr Daphne Austin of the Department of Public Health, in Worcester .  

ME Patient Pathway -  The Professional Executive Committee has now had an opportunity to discuss the provision of services for ME patients, and agrees that there should be a clear and well defined clinical pathway for patients in this group, and that in principle psychology and physiotherapy services, should be provided locally.  The PCT will therefore support the development of a patient pathway, and would be happy to become involved in the setting up of a group to develop this pathway.

We as a PCT are not however, in a position to commit to any specific funding at this stage and would need to look at what the cost implication would be for this service and stack them up against the overall position for the development of clinical services.

December 2002 newsletter

Redditch and Bromsgrove Primary Care Trust  

Extracts of letter to Ian Logan, from Dr Caron Grainger, Director of Public Health (Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT)

1. We recognise that ME is a highly debilitating illness.  As such we have asked Daphne Austin, Consultant in Public Health Medicine, to develop an ME patient pathway.  The evidence base for ME suggests that co-ordinated care is the most appropriate way forward, and we would hope that a care pathway would enable individuals suffering from this condition to be managed appropriately.

2. In line with our policy for commissioning all services, we would only be able to support those that are supported by good evidence, ie by appropriate randomised controlled trials.  A considerable amount of research has been undertaken looking at ME, and this, in short, suggests that the only two clinically effective interventions are cognitive behavioural therapy, and graded exercise therapy.  It does not support the use of homeopathic treatment, or other alternative therapies.

3. Once we have a care pathway in operation, then all of our GPs will be made aware of how to access this care pathway for patients with ME.

4. Access to specialists across the UK for patients with this condition is currently limited, due to lack of specialists.  Within this health community, we would have to consider the needs of ME patients alongside the needs of all other patients.  This takes place on an annual basis, 
under the service and financial planning framework discussions.  Additional investment in, for example, specialists, and ME clinics, would have to go through this process.

On the more positive note, you will know that there is a proposed National Service Framework for patients with chronic disabling conditions.  We would hope that further evidence, and care pathways for patients with ME are developed as part of this process.

You will also be aware of the “expert patient programme”.  This PCT is actively supporting that process, and currently identifying volunteers to provide self help courses to patients experiencing chronic disabling conditions.  We are currently trying to identify volunteers to participate in this programme, and whilst I appreciate that many ME patients would not be able to because of the demands that would be placed on them, if you do have any individuals who would be interested then I would be happy to receive their names.
Extracts from a letter from Jacqui Smith, Minister of State, Dept of Health (MP for Redditch), to 
Sir Michael Spicer, (MP for West Worcestershire)

 “In response to the comments made by Mr I Logan on behalf of the Worcestershire ME Support Group I would firstly like to state that it has been recognised that CFS/ME poses a challenge to both medicine and the NHS.  
It is a complex and difficult condition presenting symptoms that are often similar to those of other conditions and as a result has suffered from a lack of both support and understanding.  However, a significant amount of work has been done in the investigation of this condition.  

The CFS/ME working group was set up to provide best practice guidance for clinicians, managers, patients and carers to improve the quality of care and treatment.  This work is ongoing and therefore, although the current service is recognised as not being as appropriate as it should be, this fact is being addressed.

The Worcestershire Public Health Network (WPHN), working on behalf of Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts, produced a report on the management of CFS/ME.  Within this report it states that provision across Worcestershire varies considerably as indeed Mr Logan indicated in his correspondence.

In answer to Mr Logan’s query regarding services available in Worcestershire, I am informed that Kidderminster Hospital physiotherapy department has a dedicated Occupational Therapist and Physiotherapist offering individual graded exercise therapy to patients referred via Dr Alistair Millar, Consultant Physician.  The Kidderminster Psychology Department also offers psychology sessions for patients with a physical illness, including CFS/ME.

In addition, the Occupational Therapy Department at Worcester Royal Infirmary offers tailored treatment plans, which include a cognitive behavioural element.  Within Bromsgrove and Redditch there are no contractual arrangements but two psychotherapy sessions are available per week.  I recognise this does not provide all the services Mr Logan would like to see, however, in line with national research it is likely that the service provided in Worcestershire will be reviewed.

The WPHN report included the statement that a comprehensive service for people with CFS/ME should include inclusive assessment and investigation services, a range of multidisciplinary treatment options such as access to physiotherapy and psychotherapy, and a support and management service.

Further national research into CFS/ME is currently underway.  Following publication of the independent CFS/ME working group report to the Chief Medical Officer in January 2002, the Medical Research Council (MRC) was asked by the Department of Health to develop a broad strategy for advancing biomedical and health service research on CFS/ME.  The MRC agreed and a group to advise the MRC on developing a broad strategy has been established.

It will be chaired by professor Nancy Rothwell from the School of biological Sciences, University of Manchester and member of MRC.  The group includes two members of MRC’s Consumer Liaison Group (CLG) who will be leading on incorporating the varied perspectives of patients, charities and consumers into the process.

The group’s remit will be similar to other expert groups which periodically assist the MRC by taking an inclusive approach to a topic and the particular needs related to the illness or condition concerned.  This includes assessing current national and international knowledge and gaps, suggesting what further areas of research are needed and how these areas may be taken forward.  The lay perspective will be an important component.

Consultation will be co-ordinated by the CLG members.  It will take place over the coming months and will seek input from patients, former patients, carers, charities, researchers, clinicians.  MRC has already received a number of letters outlining personal experiences of CFS/ME that will inform the group.  The final stages of the strategy development process will take place in the Autumn.

The scientific group’s range of expertise is broad and covers epidemiology, physiology, immunology, infections, clinical trials, psychological medicine and health services research.  The first task is to discuss the terms of reference, ways of working and available information.

The proposed terms of reference are:

· To consider the Report of the Chief Medical Officer’s working party on CFS/ME, including its recommendations for research.

· To consider other recent reviews of current knowledge and understanding of CFS/ME.

· To take account of patient and lay perspectives.

· To recommend to MRC a research strategy to advance understanding of the aetiology, epidemiology and biology of CFS/ME, and

· In the light of current knowledge suggest what areas of further research are needed with regard to possible treatments.

The final report will be made available as soon as the group has presented its recommendations to all the appropriate MRC Boards and Council, which we estimate will be early in 2003. 

You might like to know that in addition to the members listed the MRC is currently recruiting a neurologist to the group.  (The working group membership list is available on-line at worcsmegroup@yahoo.co.uk , or via the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group’s library.)

The MRC established a Consumer Liaison Group (CLG) in March 2000 to advise MRC on ways of promoting effective and appropriate consumer involvement in its activities and to ensure MRC is aware of, and able to respond to, consumer interests and concerns about research.  CLG is constituted to complement existing channels for taking consumer views into account and to give in-depth consideration and dedication time to considering topics that would benefit from group discussion.

The CLG’s terms of reference are to:

Advise MRC on consumer perspectives concerning research-related issues of consumer interest.

Advise on how to involve consumers - and which consumers to involve - in particular activities, taking account of relevant social science thinking and experience of others in this field.

Suggest other activities that would benefit from consumer involvement, including, for example, considering how best to evaluate progress in involving consumers; work on dissemination and interpretation of clinical research findings.

Since it was founded CLG has become involved in a wide range of activities including commenting on corporate publications and on patient information leaflets submitted as part of proposals for clinical trials; contributing to MRC responses to Government consultation documents; attending MC board strategy meetings; and participating in the Lay Group of the review of autism research.

Details of the current membership of the group can be found on the MRC website at:

http://www.mrc.ac.uk/index/about/about-organisation/about-bodies  and 
http://www.members/about-consumer_liaison_group/about-clg_members.htm 

The Advisory Group’s role is to advise the MRC on developing a broad strategy.  Issues of funding will be addressed once that strategy has been developed.  However, MRC always welcomes high quality applications for support into any aspect of human health and these are judged in open competition with other demands on funding.  Awards are made according to their scientific quality and importance to human health.

I hope Mr Logan will be reassured by the fact that the development of CFS/ME health care provision is taking place, however, it must be accepted that this is a developing service and effective changes will take time.

February 2003 newsletter

Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT  

Extracts of letter to Jacqui Smith, MP for Redditch, from Graham Vickery, Chairman of Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT.  (this is in response to a enquiry received from a member of our Group who is one of Jacqui Smith’s constituents).

……..First, I want to make clear we recognise that ME is a highly debilitating illness.  The evidence base suggests that co-ordinated care is the most appropriate way forward and in Worcestershire we need to develop a care-pathway which will enable individuals suffering from ME to be managed appropriately.  This piece of work is now underway.

In line with our policy for commissioning all services, we would only be able to support those that are supported by good evidence, ie by appropriate randomised control trials.  An amount of work has been undertaken looking at ME, and this, in short, suggests that the only two clinically effective interventions are cognitive behavioural therapy, and graded exercise therapy.

Once we have a care pathway in operation, then all of our GPs will be made aware of how to access this care pathway for patients with ME.  Alison is quite correct that access to specialists across the UK for patients with this condition is currently limited.  It is also the case that we will need to consider the needs of patients with ME alongside the needs of others.  This consideration will take place on an annual basis as part of the development of our three-year local delivery plans.  These are influenced significantly by the planning priorities set by government for the NHS.  You will be very aware that there is a proposed National Service Framework for patients with Chronic Disabling Conditions. We would hope that further evidence and care pathways for patients with ME are developed as part of this process.

You may also be aware of the “Expert Patient Programme”.  The Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT is actively supporting that process, and currently identifying volunteers to provide self-help courses to patients experiencing chronic disabling conditions.

April 2003 newsletter

A care-pathway for M.E. sufferers in Worcestershire has been mentioned in many letters received by our members, from the three Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts, as a development for the future.  

And now we understand from a letter addressed to Jacqui Smith, MP for Redditch, written by Graham Vickery, Chairman of Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT, that this is ‘now underway’.

The Group wants to be involved in this ‘care-pathway’, so first we wrote to Graham Vickery, ……
but still no response;  

and next to the Chief Executives of the three Primary Care Trusts, 

and also to our six MPs.  

Sir Michael Spicer, MP for West Worcestershire, says  

“I have taken up with the Chief Executive of the South Worcestershire Primary Care Trust the matter you raise about how the SWPCT intend to help M.E. sufferers”.  

Michael Foster, MP for Worcester, says 

“I will be writing to the Primary Care Trust about this issue”, 

Peter Luff, MP for Mid Worcestershire, says 

“I am writing to the Strategic Health Authority asking for their views on how M.E. sufferers should be involved in developing the ‘care-pathway’.”

Julie Kirkbride, MP for Bromsgrove, says 

“I understand that the Trust has some rather difficult issues to deal with at the moment in the run up to the end of the financial year, but I would hope that once these are resolved there will be some better input into how to deal with ME sufferers in the Worcestershire area.   I have contacted our local Primary Care Trust once again to highlight your concerns.”    

Dr Taylor, MP for Wyre Forest, says 

“I will raise your letter with my own Primary Care Trust Chief Executive.  I hate to be depressing but with the current state of debt of all Primary Care Trusts in Worcestershire, their priorities enforced from above are simply to get into the black financially and to meet waiting list targets that are the Government’s first task for Primary Care Trusts at the moment.  

Sadly, money for developments in any of the illnesses which do not have National Service Frameworks, NICE guidelines or specific targets are very unlikely to get funded. 

If existing services could be reorganised better to help ME sufferers without extra expenditure then of course that could be done.

And our Primary Care Trusts  -  

A letter has been received from Dr James S Goodman, Chairman - professional Executive Committee at Wyre Forest PCT, stating 

“Your letter to Peter Forrester has been passed onto me for a response.  As far as I am aware Wyre Forest PCT is not currently involved in this piece of work but will adopt the arrangements once they have been agreed.”

With the response from Wyre Forest PCT we again contacted Dr Richard Taylor, pointing out our wish for M.E. sufferers to be involved with the care-pathway.

And, Dr Taylor responded by saying -  

“Thank you for your email about the need to develop a care pathway to enable patients with ME to be managed appropriately.  I note that Wyre Forest PCT are waiting to adopt the arrangements once they have been agreed but it is not clear who is meant to be making the arrangements.

In the first instance, I will ask our Community Health Council which does still exist to find this out for me.  If they fail, I will attempt to take it further.

Occupational Therapy
Sue Gordon Saner, Occupational Therapist at Kidderminster Hospital, informed us that she is seeing 
60 CFS/M.E. patients, and has 35 people on her waiting list.  This, and the fact that one patient waited 16 months, was brought to the attention of Dr Alastair Miller, Consultant Physician at Kidderminster Hospital.  
Dr Miller said he would gladly talk directly to any of the MPs, and correspondence was passed onto them  -  the outcome.

Extracts of letter from Julie Kirkbride, MP for Bromsgrove, 
Thank you for alerting me to the discussions you have had with Dr Alastair Miller, Clinical Director at Kidderminster Hospital.  I will most certainly make contact with him to see why more funds cannot be released to ME services.

Extracts of letter to Julie Kirkbride, MP for Bromsgrove, from Dr Alastair Miller, 

I supervise the only NHS multidisciplinary clinic in Worcestershire and Herefordshire for people with chronic fatigue syndrome/myalgic encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME).  This was set up several years ago in response to the joint report from the Royal College of Physicians, Royal College of General Practitioners and Royal College of Psychiatrist about management of this distressing and difficult condition.  The clinic has been successful but regrettably the waiting list to come onto the rehabilitation programme is extremely lengthy and the programme is really only suitable for people living in the Wyre Forest area because that is where the multidisciplinary team is based. 

Regrettably when CFS/ME comes up against such other conditions as coronary heart disease and cancer for which there are specific NHS Government targets, it is difficult for the commissioning bodies to give appropriate priority for these services and I would imagine that is why we are unable to resource the CFS/ME clinic more widely and spread it out to other areas of the county.

Worcestershire Doctors and Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.

All Worcestershire Doctors now have a copy of ‘Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.’ at their surgery.  This Action for M.E. publication was officially recommended by the Department of Health to all practising GPs in the country.  This will help M.E. sufferers to discuss their symptoms and treatment with their own doctor.  

The Worcestershire M.E. Support Group has written to all 70 General Practices within Worcestershire, introducing ourselves to our doctors, and enclosing a copy of ‘Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.’, plus notices giving details of the Group’s meetings in Worcester and Kidderminster.  

This guide was produced by Action for M.E. to assist GPs in the assessment and management of patients with CFS/M.E..  It is based on the Chief Medical Officer’s Working Group Report on CFS/M.E. published in January 2002.
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